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From your unworthy editor: 

 

Hello Everyone 

I am pleased to report that the response to requests for contributions has been 

wonderful and that this edition is much more informative and memorable than 

the previous two – much more in the inimitable Mick Roberts’ style!  Please, 

everyone – keep it coming! 

You will find in the following pages much of interest – and if anyone would like 

copies of the photographs in this issue they will find them on the website 

http://modcls.org 

I have unfortunately not been well at all this year despite retiring in February; 

indeed only on the recent prompting of our esteemed colleague Brian Finch did 

I realize that I had not sent this edition to him for distribution!  I thought I had sent 

it months ago but instead found it sitting in my Outbox waiting to be sent.  I hope 

that you all find much in these pages to prompt your memories.  Perhaps I will 

find a prompt to remind me to send things on time ….. 

Please don’t stop sending in contributions and please DO visit the website.  

I do hope the Year of the Rooster is being kind to all!   

Alan 

 

http://modcls.org/


 CONTRIBUTIONS 

Crieff High School (Perthshire) and Weifang (Shandong) No 1 School - 
education and cultural partnership. 

 

Ian Wellfare 

 
  In 2008, a formal partnership between the two schools was established after a visit by 

the Head of Crieff High School to Weifang. Since then, there have been four outward 

and three inward visits. All have exceeded expectations.  

   

  Pupils stay with host families - an ideal way to open new cultural 'doors'. Our first visit, 

in 2009, was by four senior boys, accompanied by a member of staff Crieff High School 

and myself. We had four days in Weifang and then went to Beijing, by 'bullet' train, for 

a further four days. For our second visit, an extra day in Weifang was added at the 

request of the school, and this pattern has been repeated for the two subsequent visits.  

   

  Weifang No 1 Middle School, established in 1913, today has over 6000 pupils and 

almost 500 staff. It is now a 'private' school with parents paying quite hefty fees! But 

there seems to be no shortage of pupils from wealthy backgrounds in Shandong! By 

contrast, Crieff High School has 500 pupils and 50 staff! 

   

  After a gruelling journey from Crieff, we arrive in Weifang around 1700 (local time) and 

pupils meet their host families and head off for a well deserved wash and bite to eat! 

The next day - our first school day - we all have to muster on the huge parade ground at 

0650 for the raising of the China flag 'ceremony' - standing around in 25+ degrees 

Celsius! The school and its grounds are huge, very much like a University campus! Over 

£45 million has been spent on new buildings and improvements to the campus in 

general, in the last seven years! It is a most impressive institution. 

   

  After the flag ceremony, classes begin! There are usually two days of school and three 

days of non- school activities. Our pupils are given introductions to the basics of Chinese 

calligraphy and some of the Chinese martial arts, both of which are extremely popular. 

English and maths classes are shared, with Chinese pupils discussing Shakespeare in 

English! There is a visit to the local and famous kite factory, as well as some localised 

general sightseeing - including a day in Qingdao which is great fun! Each evening, our 

pupils go 'home' to their respective Chinese families for dinner and are usually spoiled 

unashamedly!  

   

  Other joint school activities in Weifang have included a musical concert, a debate and 

an in-school TV interview - in English. When we take lunch in the school canteen - built 

to accommodate and provide food daily for 6500 - we have a huge selection of delicious 

'fast food'! The five days in warm Weifang are enjoyable and productive for all 

concerned.  

   

  Then it is off to Beijing for a totally different full four-day programme. Visits to the 

Great Wall of China and the Summer Palace are highly prized as are Tiananmen Square, 

Cole Hill, the Bird's Nest and the Pearl Market. One day is set aside for a 'business' visit 



   

which has included Airbus in Tianjin, the British Council, the Hong Kong and Shanghai 

Bank, and, on our last visit, a meeting with the Head of the European Department in the 

Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs. We have also met the British Ambassador and been 

briefed by the China Britain Business Council on how British companies should be doing 

business in China. A good mixture of fun and learning. And, of course, there is the 

excellent Beijing cuisine to enjoy! 

   

  For our Chinese pupils when they come to Crieff, we take them to visit Stirling castle, 

the Oban Highland Games, a local farm, and trips to Perth, South Queensferry to see the 

two Forth Bridges and Edinburgh. They too stay with host families and sample our local 

cuisine. They are given a night in Crieff High School where they are introduced to 

Scottish Country dancing, and an evening on their own to go into Perth by bus to the 

cinema and a local pizzeria! The Chinese pupils love taking photos and commenting on 

our wonderful scenery and fresh air!  

   

  I have been very lucky to have been part of this worthwhile exchange. My last one will 

be in June this year when we take out 18 pupils! Looking forward to it very much!  

 
This is our Crieff High school group who were in Weifang and Beijing in June 2013. The photo is with 

Mr Yang Xiaoguang, Director of UK, Ireland and Malta Division of the European Department in the 

Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Worldwide, we are the first school group to have been invited into the MFA!  

I have the tartan tie and am beside Mr Yang. 

Editor’s note:  Ian sent this in last February and because of my appalling filing system it was “lost” and 

therefore not included in previous newsletters.  I have since revised the filing system and contributions 

will not again be “lost”.  Many thanks Ian, and please accept my apologies for the late publication!! 

  



   

In Praise of John deFrancis 

 

David Syme 

 

The reputation of the Chinese language as a difficult one to acquire was probably known 

to all of us before we arrived at CLS to start our courses.  “Characters instead of words 

– back to front writing - different tones – huge cultural influence....”  I recall some 

trepidation as I climbed the stairs to our floor of the Command Pay Office building in 

1978 for the first time. 

 

Looking back to the course now I realise how fortunate we were that staff had chosen 

to use the Beginning Chinese books of John defrancis as the core textbook for the early 

stages of the course.  These books appeared dated and formal at first glance, but they 

contained solid methodology and offered a simple, structured introduction to the 

language. There is a Russian saying:  “Repetition is the mother of learning” and defrancis 

used this to great effect.  Vocabulary was introduced, and then re-introduced frequently 

in later chapters.  The calligraphy and drawings were simple, uncluttered, non-

threatening, and the exercises designed to support students rather than catch them out.  

Do you remember the pyramid drills in the language lab?  Tedious on a hot Hong Kong 

day, but this is where we mimicked the native speakers until we gained the cadence of 

the language.  I am sure we have all received compliments on the accuracy of our 

Chinese pronunciation.  The Mainland Chinese texts (A Chinese Reader, for example) 

lacked the simplicity and old-fashioned charm of defrancis, and I remember dreading 

these lesson and breathing a sigh of relief when we reverted to good old Beginning 

Chinese. 

 

In preparing this article I “googled” the great man and found that I am far from alone in 

appreciating his textbooks and this adulation comes from students of Chinese in the 

present day!   

  

Perhaps defrancis had been in the military where he had come across the KISS acronym: 

“Keep it Simple, Stupid!” 
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BECOMING A NAVAL CHINESE INTERPRETER 

 

Ian Corsie 

 

A couple of years ago I wrote the attached piece as part of a compilation of stories and 

reminiscences that has recently been published in a book called ‘They Joined the Navy…and 

Saw the World: The Naval careers and lives of 165 schoolboys who joined the Navy as Cadets 

in 1961’. 

It occurs to me that it might well work in the CLS Newsletter. It would be necessary to explain 

the purpose of the article and that ‘Murray 2’ was the name given to our cohort of Naval 

Officers as we progressed (the second year of the Murray scheme of Naval Officer training). 

 

BECOMING A NAVAL CHINESE INTERPRETER 

 

It was 1969 when I read in DCIs that there was a need for volunteers to come forward to 

become naval interpreters in Chinese. 

 

On the one hand, this excited me greatly: I had loved learning languages, was already a naval 

interpreter in Spanish and a linguist in French; and I had recently spent a year in the Far East 

Fleet during which I had become aware for the first time of the looming importance of China 

and its long, deep cultural history. 

 

On the other hand what, from a naval career point of view, was to be gained from learning a 

difficult language for which there seemed no obvious use at that time. China had by then 

already descended into the chaos of the ‘Cultural Revolution’, and was becoming totally 

introspective. There was no longer a British Embassy in Beijing and therefore apparently no 

possibility of a future naval attaché posting. 

 

Setting aside these inevitable reservations, I applied: and later that year I began a two and a 

half year course in Mandarin Chinese culminating in taking the Civil Service Interpreter 

examination. (I had not long been married and the chance of going to Hong Kong together 

was quite an attraction! Our first two children were born there during my studies.) 

 

The Ministry of Defence had, in 1967, established a Chinese Language School in the army 

barracks at Lyemun, and was running courses in both Mandarin and Cantonese. Obviously the 

Cantonese courses were of much more immediate relevance to army personnel serving in 

Hong Kong; the Mandarin courses were mainly intended to create a pool of expertise, in the 

principal Chinese language, that could be drawn upon as military needs arose in the future. 

 

To make the school more viable financially, the courses were open to other agencies and so 

my course comprised two army officers, one RN officer, two army NCOs from the Intelligence 

Corps – and a delightful Canadian diplomat. 

The standard of tuition was absolutely first-class and we were privileged to have tutors and 

teachers, mainly from Beijing (so they could teach us, as it were, ‘received’ pronunciation), 
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with high academic credentials. They had mostly left China in the wake of the Communist 

take-over of the country; this meant of course that we were introduced to Chinese 

propaganda (newspapers, Communist Party documentation, etc) through their (pleasingly!) 

jaundiced eyes. We immersed ourselves in the reading, writing and speaking of the language, 

learning to write essays in it on a wide range of topics and translating technical texts. Perhaps 

most challenging of all was oral interpreting, where one had to think very fast in 2 languages. 

 

Learning Chinese is not easy: you have to overcome the problems of tonality in the language 

as well as the wonderfully complex character world of its written language. But the rewards 

are great, given that the learning process is inevitably an invitation to explore the rich tapestry 

of China’s history, geography, culture and politics. The most frustrating thing was not being 

able to cross the nearby border into China in order to experience it all at first hand. Hong Kong, 

for all its fascination, is very different – and of course almost totally Cantonese-speaking 

(Cantonese and Mandarin are mutually unintelligible in their spoken forms). 

 

It was very fulfilling to pass the examination at the end of the course to become an interpreter 

with a (then) rare skill. But what next? For me, it was time for the Supply Charge Course at 

HMS Pembroke in Chatham; and then to sea again as Supply Officer of HMS Berwick (it is a 

curious fact that I was to make Berwick upon Tweed my home 26 years later), on Cod War 

duties among other things. What chance was there to put my Chinese language skills to use? 

Unsurprisingly, the answer was ‘very little’.  

 

The remainder of my career in the Navy (I left in 1981, after 20 years in uniform) was 

overshadowed by the frustration of having a skill that could not be put to any direct use, 

knowing that all the time that I was not using this skill, I was losing it. 

 

There was however always the likelihood that at some stage, as the diplomatic climate 

changed in the mid 70s and the British Embassy reopened in Beijing, an Assistant Defence 

Attaché would be appointed to assist the British Defence Attaché (an Army officer) and that 

this would be a dark blue posting. For me, this was a train that never arrived since I had left 

the Navy by the time this posting was actually established. It was filled by Commander Mike 

Farr, a wonderful character (he had preceded me at the Chinese Language School) who won 

the trust of the Chinese with whom he established excellent relationships over two tours in 

this rewarding job.  

 

Was I disappointed? A little, it must be said – though not greatly; partly because I knew that 

Mike (with the kudos of having commanded a Polaris submarine) was infinitely better suited 

to this job than I was and partly because my immersion into things Chinese quickly led me into 

different, and much more appropriate, paths. 

 

I first travelled to China in 1981 and, in the mid 80s, found myself visiting regularly as part of 

my job as Asia Sales Manager of a publishing group. At the same time I became fascinated by 

the development and growth of the Christian church in China – a body that, having appeared 

to die completely in the early 70s, arose from the ashes of that ‘Cultural Revolution’ to become 

the fastest growing church in the world, with perhaps as many as 100 million Christians now. 
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Involvement, albeit from afar, in this extraordinary story has given me great satisfaction, 

particularly with a role to play in JHF, a Hong-Kong based organisation that supports Christian 

professionals working in China. 

 

The alumni of the MOD Chinese Language School include a very impressive roll-call of 

ambassadors, generals and attachés (and Paddy Ashdown of course: he was a RM officer at 

the school when I first arrived there, long before he went into politics) – not to mention an 

eclectic mix of fascinating mavericks. It should be mentioned that our fellow Murray 2 

Warwick Ackland, who followed in my footsteps at the school, and who sadly died in 2003, 

moved into the fields of scientific and technical intelligence, where his Chinese skills and 

interests were probably put to greater military use than were mine. In all 13 RN and RM 

officers attended the school during its 25 year existence (it closed in 1992).   

 

Do I have any regrets about applying for that course? Absolutely not! Whether the Queen 

received good value for the shillings she invested in me is another matter… 

 

Ian Corsie 

 

 

From  James Wong (Staff) 

 

 

Thanks for this, James –  

Even my wife laughed! 

- Ed. 
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David Kitching (C2 & N23, also Commandant & CI) wrote:  

 

I was in class C2, joining at Lyemun in Feb '69 and  graduating in Sep '71.   Many years later, 

after transferring to RAEC, I did two stints as Chief Instructor with a year back in the classroom 

in-between doing Mandarin with, I think, N23.   I was the last Commandant and had the 

dubious distinction of closing the School in Dec '92. 

 

Anyway, I'm sending you by post a few items that may be of use in a future newsletter, or 

have reference value for you.   The main item is a pictorial history of the School.    I did  this 

soon after we moved into the new School building in Apr '86.   We had a lot of empty notice 

boards so various staff and students 'volunteered' to create displays.   This was my effort using 

my own photographs.   In the post shortly. 

 

Incidentally, I just love your e-mail address. 

 

David sent a number of photographs of the school’s various sites and these have been 
put onto the website http://modcls.org if anyone would like to download their own 
copy.  They are shown here also: 

 

 

 
 

http://modcls.org/
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Additionally. David included a copy of the booklet for the CLS 25th Anniversary dinner 
on 23th September 1992 at the Police Officers Club in Hong Kong.  This is reproduced 
also, as close as I could get to its original format, as an extra publication and also can 
be found as a single PDF file on the website http://modcls.org 

  

http://modcls.org/
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James Wong (Staff) wrote from the States in October 2016 in response to my own 
contribution in the last issue. 

 

“I am very pleased to know that you have visited many places in China including Shao Guan 

韶 關 , Nanxiong 南 雄 and ShaoShan 韶 山 etc. There are many people who go to ShaoShan 

to pay respect to Mao Zedong's old house.  Our school organized a trip of two dozen 

students to ShaoShan to visit Mao's old house in 1985.  The trip was led by Richard Booker, 

the Commandant and teachers Mrs Jiang and myself.  I noticed the small hill on the rear of 

Mao's old house where usually there would be many tombs around, but the area was very 

well arranged and only one tomb available which is Mao's parents’ tomb.  The special privilege 

mentality is everywhere. Not many foreigners go to Shaoguan and Nanxiong.  Nanxiong is one 

of the tobacco production areas in southern China and also the pass to candidates who would 

go to Peking participating in the imperial Examination during Ming and Ching Dynasties.  If you 

go further north across the pass at the top of Mei Ling mountain 梅 嶺 you enter into Jiangxi 

Province 江 西 省 。 That was the route my family went to Jiangxi from Guangdong during 

the Sino-Japanese war in 1941 when I was a teenager.” 

This last sentence piqued my interest and since I replied we have been having a stilted 
dialogue during which he also revealed that he was an instructor at the Indian Army 
Educational Corps Training College & Centre, Pachmarhi, India.  When I asked about 
this he started putting together some of his memories of the India post and these are 
published below. 

 

 

To begin with I would like to introduce myself: my name is (James) Kwok-wei Wong.   

I  joined MOD CLS early in 1970.  I retired as Senior Instructor at MOD CLS 1986.  

16 years was quite a long time, and was the longest period of one job in my whole 

life, the most memorable.  We had a Gang of Four among our teachers, Mr. Tang, 

Mrs. Chen, Mrs. Zhong and myself; I am the only survivor at the age of 90. 

 

Then I emigrated to America and obtained USA citizenship.  Before that I was a 

language instructor at the Indian Army Educational Corp Training College & Centre, 

Pachmarhi, India. 

 

I keep in quite close contact with old friends from MODCLS, for example I went to 

England, meeting with Mick & Kay Roberts at Guernsey, Alan Robertson at Fife, 

Scotland, David & Pat Syme at Edinburgh and Brian & Sophia Gopsill at Plymouth 

in Autumn 1994.  But I had to miss the reunion occasion in Hong Kong, 2007 to my 

great regret. 

 

I am very grateful to Mick Roberts and Brian Finch for sending me every issue of the 

Newsletter which I treasure very much and also look forward to in the future. 

NOSTALGIA  
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After 16 years of service I retired from MOD CLS in June 1986. It was the longest 

period of my whole life in one post; I totally enjoyed it. 

I am now settled in the city of Monterey Park, Los Angeles, California, with 

neighbouring cities like Alhambra, San Gabriel, El Monte, Rosemead and Rowland 

Heights which some claim is a Chinese colony. Chinese restaurants, Chinese 

supermarkets and all sorts of shops are available.  The weather here is great, air 

temperature not too cold, not too warm throughout the year and rainfall 

concentrate in winter months only.  

I approached the Defence Foreign Language Institute, Monterey, California after I 

arrived in this country in the wish to find a teaching post, but did not make it.  Luckily 

enough I got hold a job at a trading company and six months later I was promoted 

as manager in charge of the business, importing T-shirts from China.  Seven years 

later I was invited to Shanghai joining the Super Ocean Group as a Vice General 

Manager in Sales for two years.  I then went back to the State and retired when I 

was 71 years old. 

Let's talk about my India experience of fifty years ago.  I was invited to teach Chinese 

at the Indian Army Educational Corps Training College & Centre, Pachmarhi, India 

from Dec. 1966 to Dec 1969 on a Contract basis. It was a very interesting three years 

in my life. Please  allow me go into details. Pachmarhi is a summer resort in central 

India; the Ganges plain arises at the Nindhya Mountain and extends all the way to 

south India forming the area of Dacca Plateau.  Pachmarhi is just on the northern 

brim of the plateau.   

Pachmarhi was spotted by British Army Captain James Forsyth at 1857. At the 

beginning it served as sanatoriums, and then became Army Training Centre.  After 

Partition – the Indian way to say Independency - the Army Educational Corps 

Training College & Centre was established. 

My wife and I arrived in Calcutta from Hong Kong on the evening of 3rd Dec. 1966; 

an AEC Major met us at the airport and arranged a hotel for the night.  Next day 

the morning paper headline said that in Hong Kong there was a plastic factory 

workers strike against the Hong Kong Government. We boarded the express train 

heading towards Pachmarhi. I have to state that the train was unique; the first class 

compartment was divided into six individual parts and had it's own door for 

boarding and a self-contained shower and toilet plus passengers could move around 

and were not have confined to sitting. It must have been a colonial-time train.  I 

wonder whether it is still to be found in England now. 
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The rumbling train headed towards the north, at dawn reaching a big station – 

Batna, the capital of Bihar State, where the train would stop for 25 minutes. Some 

one knocked on the door and shouted “Good morning Sir, Your bed tea.”  The train 

door opened and a white- uniformed attendant with a red turban was standing by 

the door with smiling face holding a tray on his palm. I said, “I have not ordered 

anything.”  He answered,  “Three meals a day are served for first class passengers, 

Sir. A cup of hot and sweet milk tea at the daybreak would be a very enjoyable treat. 

No Chinese would understand the custom of morning tea - me too, I venture to say. 

After breakfast the train continued westward heading to the Ganges plain. There 

would be another 18 hours journey before reaching my destination Pachmarhi. 

The train stopped finally in a small station at Pipariya at midnight of 5th Dec. 1966.  

My wife and I spent the night in a Government Guest House without hot water 

supply.  Next morning a Sergeant Shridar Prasad came down from  the Indian Army 

Educational Corps Training College & Centre, Pachmarhi to receive us.  Then we took 

the bus to go up the hill.  On arriving at the Headquarters we were first seen by the 

Adjutant, who then took me to report for duty to the Commandant, Colonel S. J. 

Sardhu Singh.  

The accommodation allocated to us stood at the top of a slope, quite old, which was 

okay, but was cold at night, as we had travelled by air with only light luggage, and 

only one blanket!  It was a long and cold sleepless night! 

Pachmarhi at first sight to me was wilderness.  Apart from the AEC Centre 

Headquarters buildings, the training and teaching facilities, Officers' Mess and some 

accommodation for officers and family were nearby.  NCO's quarters stood a little 

farther away, and all the other bungalows or houses were scattered at the road side 

with several hundred feet of distance in between each other.  

AEC Centre was organized into four Wings; they were School Wing, Training Wing, 

Musical Wing and Foreign Language Wing.  Maj. K.N. Sardana was in charge of 

Foreign Language Wing; he studied Chinese at Hong Kong University three years 

previously. Mr. Hanshen Tsai started the Chinese Course in 1992 - he has run it 

singlehandedly ever since.  However, there were interesting tales to be told; six 

Chinese Instructors arrived in Parchmahi from America late in 1992, they were a 

part of the USA military aid programme, and no one knew where they were 

recruited and they did not have any experience of teaching Chinese to non-native 

speakers. They had to return to America eventually.  Then a Mr. Hsu Xu  徐 訏 came 

from Hong Kong; he was a famous novelist in China.  However he could not accept 

the Indian curry diet every meal, and he requested to end his contract and go back 

to Hong Kong.  After that came me.  I was introduced by Mr. Tsai and fulfilled the 

three years contract and work happily. 



NEWS 

   

In my opinion, the Musical Wing should be the most famous one as they claim that 

they are second to none in all of the military band training in Asia countries.  Mr. 

JHD Simeon was the Director.  Three times a year Lady's Night was held in the 

Officer's Mess; a band of not less than 60 players had to sit outside the hall.  That 

was their time to distinguish themselves; the fashionable European and American 

dancing music was beautiful and most enjoyable, and gave the opportunity for 

officers to enjoy the colourful Sari dresses. 

The Chinese Course had three classes with some fifty NCO students by the end of 

1966 when I arrived. 

In March 1967 an Officer class started with 18 army officers and two civilian officers; 

Maj. S.C. Sharma was the senior.  He was then the Indian Military Attache at the 

Indian Embassy in Beijing, China middle of the late 80's. 

USA military aid progamme provided two completes sets of language laboratories, 

each good for 24 users, also 200 complete sets of text books by Mr. de Francis, the 

same as those we used in MOD CLS.  What was missing was a good print machine; 

we had to make use of special stencil paper and a hand-rolling printing machine.  

Thankfully Mr. Tsai had made a scheme for the coursework; actually we just made 

full use of the text book instructions and that went smoothly without much 

difficulty.  What was not perfect was that it did not provide Listen and Write (聽 寫) 

lessons. The reason was we two teachers could not fulfill this heavy task as it was a 

two year interpreter course - we failed.  However, we did made other achievements, 

strengthening Chinese character writing which produced instant results when they 

posted students to Chinese Class in military stations, facing no trouble in teaching 

the language.  Like the Chinese idiom says: make up on the roundabouts what one 

loses on the swings (失 之 東 隅 ﹐ 收 之 桑 榆).   So we came to know that the 

government's intention was that after two years training in Chinese by AEC non-

commissioned officers and officers, they would then in turn train more soldiers to 

do the job in the Monitor Station near the border. 

In mid 1967 to Sept. 1969 I had the opportunity go to Poona, the Indian Military 

Central Command, as an External Examiner for the Chinese Class run by the Central 

Command, and also to Merrut, 40 miles to the east of Delhi.  To tell the truth, the 

soldiers who learned one and a half years of the language had not produced good 

results, especially on the conversation side. Strictly speaking the soldiers should not 

have had to take the blame; it was the fault of those who decided this training 

programme.  Two years after I left AEC Centre, Mr. Tsai went to Jawaharlal Nehru's 

University, as Chinese Language Lecturer, also holding a post as translator at the 

India Radio Broadcasting Station, New Delhi.  I have not heard of any language 

teacher of Chinese origin being invited by AEC Centre, Pachmarhi after that time. 
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However there was a quite odd and interesting incident during the Chinese Courses 

at Pachmarhi.  It was one year after I took the teaching post; an order from Defence 

Ministry said that we could make use of a most advanced foreign language teaching 

method invented and used successfully by USSR. The main idea was to learn foreign 

language under unconscious situations. That meant letting the user learn the foreign 

language while asleep, just a little while before awakening.  A micro or mini loud 

speaker was put under the user’s pillow and activated at the right time just before 

sounding reveille, so it was as simple as that!  They called it the Learn While Sleeping 

method.  It sounded very good, and the loudspeaker was installed in NCO Chinese 

students’ living quarters, and recorded tapes of short and simple Chinese sentences 

were prepared.  Later, one early morning before reveille was sounded, the 

loudspeaker would blurt out quite loud Chinese sentences and everybody was 

awakened.  This carried on three or four days and was then released by request.  I 

have never told anybody of this, because I thought no one would believe it! 

This is what I can recall of my three years in India.  In fact I didn't have many chances 

to visit other places apart from Pachmarhi.   I did pick up my heavy luggage at 

Bombay, to act as examiner at New Delhi, Poona and Merrut.  Of course I had to see 

the Taj Mahal at Agra.  I did specially arrange a trip to Khajuraho, where there are 

the remains a group of 8 Hindu temples, built in the 10th and 11th century before 

the Moslem invasion.  

Britain, China and India have had countless cultural, trading, and military ties during 

the last few hundred years; there must be something, somewhere and some person 

who can put the loose threads together.  I found that Merrut was the place where 

Governor of Canton Ye Ming Chen (葉 名 堔) was captured by the British fleet in 

1857 and was sent to prison in Fort Williams, Merrut and died the next year.  The 

same year, the Indian Mutiny arose; the Indians call it the Sepoy Revolution.  

The past is the past; 30 years came and went, then 50 years had passed.  Images of 

all my many students and colleagues linger in my mind; I remember you all. 

James Wong 

10th March 2017. 

 

I send my special thanks to James for this contribution and hope that he approves of 
my editing.  Does anyone else remember the CLS trip to Mao’s home in 1985?  If so, 
please feel free to respond! 
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James also sent me this link – highly recommended for a tour of the Great Wall! 

 

 

http://www.ba-bamail.com/content2.aspx?emailid=24116&memberid=1257404 

 

 

http://www.ba-bamail.com/content2.aspx?emailid=24116&memberid=1257404
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He also sent this one: 

 
The end of the Great Wall 
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Alan Robertson wrote recently: 

 

I expect that you saw the attached or some similar report of the statement by 
a MOFA spokesman as Xi Jinping came to Hong Kong to mark the 20th anniversary 
of the handover.  I  just posted some remarks on the CLS website. The Yahoo 
News showed him reviewing a vast PLA parade, but I could not work out where 
exactly it took place. 
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Robin Croslegh wrote: 

 

One of my Rotarian friends having heard a few anecdotes concerning the tonal and 
character differences between an Airfield and a Chicken Farm suggested I would give the 
U3A History Group a presentation on the History of China.  The CLS had not prepared me 
for this!  Luckily I found a book by John Keay that filled the gaps.  I was given 40 minutes to 
cover 3000BC to the present day...... 

I now have a Powerpoint presentation that lasts up until 649 AD.  I taught them a Dynasty 
Song.  It is sung to the tune of Frere Jaques. 

 

The Dynasties Song 
 
Shang, Zhou, Qin, Han 
Shang, Zhou, Qin, Han 
Sui, Tang, Song 
Sui, Tang, Song 
Yuan, Ming, Qing, Republic 
Yuan, Ming, Qing, Republic 
Mao Zedong 
Mao Zedong 
 
 
 

(For those who wish to download the PowerPoint presentation created by Robin please go to 

the website.  If you are receiving this in print, please let me or Brian know you would like a 

copy of the presentation and we will send it on request.) 
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Alan Robertson (N3 and C8) wrote of the death of Zhou Youhuang (周有光): 

 

Probably of special interest to those who learnt Mandarin, is the death in Beijing on 14 

January of Zhou Youguang [周有光] the day before his 111th birthday. In 1955 the 

government put him at the head of a committee charged with promoting Mandarin as 

the national language, devising means of advancing literacy and developing Hanyu 

Pinyin, of which he is regarded as the father, the latter task taking three years. Receiving 

his first university education at St John's University in Shanghai, he had varied overseas 

experience before returning to China and being appointed to the task for which he is 

best remembered.  For further detail, see Wikipedia. 

 

Readers might also be interested to know that I own a copy of CHANGYONG ZIHUI 

[常用字汇], the same size as the well-known little green-plastic-covered  新华 字典。

Now in tattered paper covers, it was published by Commercial Press, Beijing, 1959. Its 

simplified characters are arranged by Pinyin, each syllable showing (in Chinese) all the 

most common combinations of that character followed in each case by the Pinyin. 

Besides that, there are Appendices giving all the characters arranged by stroke order; 

姓氏表 listing first all the surnames by stroke order & another similarly arranged 

showing the 'double-barrelled' surnames. Information inside the back cover shows that 

the date of original publication was 1953, with other editions in 1957, 1958 and 1959, 

price 0.44 ¥!   Acquired while in N3, I must have found it in one of the dusty bookshops 

in the back streets of Kowloon which fascinated me at the time. I have never come 

across another copy. 
 

 

In another letter, Alan also wrote of the death of Claire Hollingsworth: 

 

With acknowledgements to The Daily Telegraph of 11 January 2017, Alan Robertson 

[N3 & C8] writes: 

 

For any Newsletter readers who may have missed it, the death on 10th January of 

veteran foreign correspondent Clare Hollingworth deserves mention. She died in Hong 

Kong at the age of 105, having lived there since going to cover the 1997 Handover. 

  

First making a name for herself on 1st September 1939, as a novice Daily Telegraph 

stringer, she reported from Katowice in Poland, awoken at her hotel by the sound of 

anti-aircraft fire aimed at German bombers, the outbreak of the Second World War.  

With her interest in military action, devious diplomacy and political chicanery thus 

kindled, she went on to to report from front lines all over the world -- Israel, the 

Lebanon, India, Pakistan, Algeria, Vietnam, and Borneo during Confrontation, where 

General Sir Walter Walker’s staff forced her to submit her copy about the campaign“for 

review” before being despatched. 

China’s ‘bamboo curtain’ had descended in 1949, its relations with the West only 

slightly thawed after President Nixon’s diplomatic initiative in 1971. In 1972 Clare 



IN MEMORIAM 

   

Hollingworth took on what was probably her toughest assignment as the Telegraph’s 

first resident staff correspondent in China. Beijing was a lonely place for a British 

journalist, with austere conditions and hostility on every side, living alone in a hotel, 

knowing nothing of the language, her interpreter forbidden to eat with her from fear of 

being infected with western ideas.  During the now infamous events at Tiananmen 

Square in 1989, [when the late Mike Farr was Defence Attaché] Clare Hollingworth 

was reporting from the thick of it. 

 

Stepping down as defence correspondent in 1980, she refused to contemplate retirement 

and became a roaming correspondent in the Far East, then a Sunday Telegraphstringer.  

The governor Lord Maclehose was an old friend, arranging her press accreditation and 

finding her a small job as a part-time lecturer at the University of Hong Kong, where 

she rented a small room within walking distance of the Foreign Correspondents’ Club. 

Besides writing for The Telegraph, she wrote for local specialist journals and was 

appointed OBE in 1984, the year her book Mao and the Men Against Him was 

published, receiving generous reviews and later translated into Chinese & republished.  

 

Footnote:  on the day after Clare Hollingworth died, her friends and family gathered with 

members of the Hong Kong Foreign Correspondents’Club, observing a minute’s silence before 

raising a glass in her honour. She had been a member of the club for 35 years. 
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CONTACTS:       
 

The following people are being sent electronic copies of this newsletter, but in some cases the 

addresses we have might be out of date.  Please let us know if you need someone’s e-mail 

address - we can probably provide one. 

 

ACKLAND Gillian 
(UK) 

ADAMSON Frances 
(AUS) 

AHNERT Lisa 
(Staff) 

AICHHOLZER 
Michael (AUS) 

ALLEN Jay (US) 

ANDERSON Neal 
(US) 

ARROWSMITH 
Richard (Bows) 

(AUS) 

BABB Geoff (US) 

BARCLAY Karl 
(UK) 

BARROW Ian (UK) 

BEESON Paul 
(AUS) 

BOLLENS Steve 
(US) 

BOOKER Richard 
(UK) 

BORDWELL John 
(US) 

BRENT John (UK) 

BRODIE Neil (AUS) 

BROWNE Tony 
(NZ) 

BURBRIDGE Alan 
(UK) 

BUNKER Brian 
(UK) 

BURD Martin (UK) 

BURDEN Geoff 
(UK) 

BYRNES Mike (US) 

CARTER Geoff 
(AUS) 

CHADWICK Geoff 
(UK) 

CHAN Kim Kwok 
Kin (Staff) 

CHILTON Jim (US) 

CHU Wai Chin, 
Vicky (Staff) 

CLIFTON, Michael 
(AUS) 

CONNELLY 
Sheena (AUS) 

CONNOR Brian 
(UK) 

CORSIE Ian (UK) 

CROSLEGH Robin 
(UK) 

DAVIS Andy (UK) 

DHAVERNAS 
Daniel (CAN) 

DENNIS John (UK) 

DOOLEY Grant 
(AUS) 

DOYLE Kevin (UK) 

DUNN (O’Reardon) 
Lea (AUS) 

ELLIS Dave (UK) 

EVES Dennis (UK) 

FARR Pat (UK) 

FEATHERSTONE 
Gail (UK) 

FREEMAN Mike 
(UK) 

GAYNOR Anthony 
(UK) 

GOPSILL Brian 
(UK) 

GRAHAM Bill (UK) 

GROVES Cindy 
(UK) 

GUEST Bill (UK) 

HAYLOR Les (UK) 

HENNING Stan 
(US) 

HIATT Jane (AUS) 

HICKS Kelly (US) 

HOOPER Charles 
(US) 

HOUSE Bill (UK) 

HOUSTON (Ian) 
UK 

HUGHES Mick (UK) 

INSALL Tony (UK) 

JIANG Lin Lin 
(Staff) 

JUDGE Tony (UK) 

JYU Aili (Alice) 
(Staff) 

KITCHING Dave 
(UK) 

KNIGHT Ralph 
(AUS) 

LAM Marie (Staff) 

LAU Kevin (Staff) 

LAWSON Bob (UK) 

LEE Mein Ven 
(Staff) 

LEE Sara (SIU) 
(Staff) 

LE MAÎTRE Frank 
(UK) 

LEWIS Shaun (UK) 

LINES Aidan (UK) 

LIVERMORE Ian 
(UK) 

LUI Derek (Staff) 

MAILHOT Normand 
(CAN) 

MAN Greg (US) 

MASON Darrel 
(UK) 

MATTHEWS 
(Mason) Caroline 
(UK) 

McARTHUR John 
(NZ) 

McLEOD Paul 
(AUS) 

McMAHON Kevin 
(UK) 

MEI (IP) Teresa 
(Staff) 

MILLER Frank (US) 

MITCHELL Tom 
(US) 

MORRIS Jim (UK) 

MURPHY Tom (UK) 

NASH Alan (UK) 

NEWELL Ray (UK) 

NG Sam Yuen (Staff) 

ORME Richard 
(Rufus) (UK) 

PEARSON Andrew 
(UK) 

PETRIE Melville 
(UK) 

PICKLES Ken (UK) 
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POON Lorraine 
(Staff) 

PRINCE John (UK) 

PURDY Rowena 
(Brod) (UK) 

RAND James (UK) 

RICE Kevin (US) 

RIXON, Vaughn 
(AUS) 

ROBERTS Kay 
(UK) 

ROBERTSON Alan 
(UK) 

RODWELL Simon 
(UK) 

ROSE Cliff (UK) 

RUMNEY Greg 
(NZ) 

SEALOCK Neal 
(US) 

SHANNON John 
(UK) 

SHAW Peter (UK) 

SIMPSON Claire 
(Milnes) (UK) 

SLADE Michelle 
(NZ) 

STEVENS Don 
(UK) 

ST. MAUR SHEIL 
Willie (UK) 

STOKES Paul (UK) 

SYME David (UK) 

THOMAS Cyril (UK) 

THROSSELL Brian 
(UK) 

TIPPETT Jez 
(CAN) 

TOM Ron (US) 

TSANG Mario 
(Grandson of   Mrs 
CHEN Shu Fong) 

TYNE Bob (AUS) 

VICTORSON Mark 
(US) 

WALKER Clive 
(UK) 

WELKER Richard 
(US) 

WELLFARE Ian 
(UK) 

WESTGARTH 
Nicholas (UK) 

WHITE Steve (UK) 

WHITTICASE Rod 
(UK) 

WILLNER Al (US) 

WINFIELD Kim 
(UK) 

WONG Kwok Wei 
(Staff) 

WOOD Chris (UK) 

WOOLLEY Steve 
(UK) 

WORKER Carl (NZ) 

 

Please let us know if you have an e-mail address for someone who should be on 

this list, but isn’t.  Alternatively, please ask them to contact us. 

 

For changes to this list, please notify Brian Finch at: bfinch @tiscali.co.uk 

 

 

CONTACTS:  
 

The following people are being sent copies of the newsletter by post: 

 

ASHTON John (UK) 

ASHTON Judy (Gao) (Staff) 

CATER Lady Peggy (Patron) 

CLARK Dave (UK) 

DENT Lewis (UK) 

HAU Mei Ling (Staff) 

HO Pui Kei (Staff) 

HUANG Yao Ping (Staff) 

HYLAND Patrick (UK) 

KOT Mei Yuk (Staff) 

PARTRIDGE Jumbo (UK) 

PURDY Brod (UK) 

THROSSELL Brian (UK) 

TSANG Chi Fan (Staff) 

WONG Leung Ling Hsiao (Staff) 

 

 

  

mailto:bfinch%20@tiscali.co.uk
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WHERE ARE THEY NOW?    
 

Most of the people on this list are those for whom we have no contact addresses 

or whose whereabouts are unknown. If you are able to provide an email 

address for anyone please let us know, or ask them to contact us. 
 

ANCHONDO Robert 
(US) 

ARMSTRONG Allan 
(UK) 

BARCHAM Laura 
(AUS) 

BARKER-HARLAND 
Jill (UK) 

BLUEMAN Beth (UK) 

BOWEN, Scott (US) 

BROWN Bob (CAN) 

CAMPBELL Jim 
(AUS) 

CARTER Bruce (UK) 

CASSERLEY Mike 
(UK) 

CHAMPION Nigel 
(UK) 

COOPER Cortez (US) 

CORBETT John (US) 

COWAN Tony (UK) 

COX Nigel (UK) 

CROSS Phil (UK) 

CROSS Terry (UK) 

DAVIES Peter (UK) 

DAVIES Vernon (UK) 

DENNIS Will (UK) 

DUDZIAK Stan (UK) 

ELDRIDGE John (UK) 

FORDE John (UK) 

GILHEAD Geoffrey 
(UK) 

GOLDSMITH John 
(UK) 

GOVETT Peter (UK) 

GRANT Frank (UK) 

GRAY David (UK) 

GRIEVE John (UK) 

GRIFFIN Bill (UK) 

HARKER Andy (UK) 

HARKIN Kevin (AUS) 

HARRISON Chris 
(UK) 

HASLAM Gary (CAN) 

HERDA Douglas 
(CAN) 

HEUNG Margaret 
(Staff) 

HICKMAN David (UK) 

HIGGINBOTHAM 
John (CAN) 

HOLMES Ron (CAN) 

HOOK Marianne (US) 

HORROCKS Ian (UK) 

JACKSON Mike (UK) 

JOHNSTON James 
(US) 

KLAPAKIS Terry (US) 

KRUGER David (UK) 

LAM Stella (Kun) 
(Staff) 

LI Julie Ann Wong 
(Mrs. Bu) (Staff) 

MATTHEWS John 
(AUS) 

McCABE Bill (UK) 

McKENZIE Ian (AUS) 

NEWMAN John (US) 

NORTHROP Joe (US) 

NOWELL Chris (UK) 

PARRY Dave (UK) 

PEARSON Tony (UK) 

PEIRCE Bob (UK) 

PETERMAN Tom 
(US) 

PFENNIGWERTH Ian 
(AUS) 

POWER Alan (UK) 

PRICHARD Mark (UK) 

RAYCRAFT Jim (US) 

RICE Richard (US) 

RICHARDSON Mark 
(UK) 

SIMPSON Mike (UK) 

SMITH Ken (UK) 

SMITH (STUBBS) 
Claire (UK) 

SMITH Tom (UK) 

SUGGS Bill (US) 

SYMONDS Tim (UK) 

TAYLERSON Roger 
(UK) 

TRUEMAN Brian (UK) 

van der LUGT Matt 
(AUS) 

WALKER John )UK) 

WILL Peter (UK) 

WILLIAMS Graeme 
(AUS) 

WOOLF Ellie (AUS) 

WOOLLEY Steve 
(UK) 

WYKES Leslie (AUS) 

ZANELLI Gary (UK
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VISIT THE WEBSITE 

 

Go to: http://modcls.org 

 

 

Brian Finch continues to provide the invaluable electronic distribution service 
for this newsletter.  Please remember to let him know if you change your e-
mail address and if you receive a paper version please let me know if you 
change your postal address.  

 

Please also DO visit the website. 

 

 

For sending in contributions and other editorial matters: 

 

The address is:  

 

Alan Burbridge 

99 Hamilton Road 

Bishopstoke 

Hampshire 

SO50 6GE 

United Kingdom 

 

Skype name: alanburb 

Mobile phone: (UK) +44 
(0)7928 045336 

E-Mail: 
saaugeiwaan@gmail.com 

http://modcls.org/
http://modcls.org/
mailto:saaugeiwaan@gmail.com?subject=CLS%20Newsletter
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For notification of new or amended e-mail addresses: 

 

The address is: bfinch@tiscali.co.uk 

 

 

 

Website: http://modcls.org 

 

 

 

Next edition out (probably!) January 2018    

 

If anyone would like to call in and visit, then please call in advance to arrange it.  I 

currently travel an incredible distance and  my calendar is quite full.  To avoid 

disappointment, please call on my mobile or better yet e-mail me on 

saageiwaan@gmail.com to confirm that I will be at home! 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:%20bfinch@tiscali.co.uk
http://modcls.org/
mailto:saageiwaan@gmail.com

